WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 7 AUGUST 2017

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 7 August 2017 at 7.00p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor G James (Mayor), 

Councillors, R Bowrah, W Brown, P Critchard, A Govier, R Henley, J Hunt, J Lloyd, J Reed, L Russell-Cairns, J Thorne and V Stock-Williams
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk), Debbie Bere (Deputy Clerk)
65. APOLOGIES
Councillors M Barr, P Critchard and M Lithgow,
66. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Govier, Hunt and Thorne declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.

Councillors Bowrah, Brown, Govier, Hunt, Henley, James, Reed and Stock- Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council. 
67. ALLOTMENT AWARDS 2017

Allan Cavill, former Regional Director of the National Society of Allotment Gardeners, Councillor Janet Lloyd (Chair of the Allotments Committee) and Debbie Bere, recently completed this year’s Allotment Competition. The results were as follows:

Winners:

Best Managed:  Daniel and Tessa Smith, Plot 24 

Most Ecological: Ian & Helen Gillingham, Plot 14  

Best Newcomer: Nadine Provenzano. Plot 82

Best Cultivated:  Mike Broom, Plot 74

Highly Commended: Gordon Curran, Plot 80

Brian Smith, Plot 83

Andrew Gamlin, Plot 86

Wellington Children’s Centre, Plot 93

The Mayor (Councillor Gary James), together with Councillor Janet Lloyd (Chair of Allotments Committee) presented the winning certificates.
68. MINUTES

The minutes of the meetings of Planning and Council on 3 July 2017 copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

69. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor submitted a report on the engagements he had undertaken since the last meeting. 

70. POLICE REPORT 

In the absence of a police officer a report on recent police activity in the town was submitted. 

71. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) Diana Land asked if any progress had been made regarding finding a site for flag pole in the town.

The Town Clerk replied that it was very difficult to do this as the Council did not own any suitable land on which such a flagpole could be placed. He would continue to search for a suitable site.

(b) Adrian Hooper asked if any progress had been made on the matters he had raised at the previous meeting. He also expressed concern at the challenges being faced by small businesses in the town (this was a matter that would be discussed in detail later in the meeting).
(c) Brian Hillier asked what progress had been made to make the proceedings of the Council more accessible to those that were hard of hearing.

The Town Clerk replied that he was looking at different portable loop systems that might be suitable for the room in which Council meetings took place.

(d) Mr B Tinsley of Blackboys Farm drew attention to the speed of traffic travelling along the road outside of his property.

It was suggested that this may be a suitable site for a Speed Impact Device.

(e) Sue White drew attention to the forthcoming Wellington Boot Throwing event. She also suggested that the Council look into the possibility of town centre direction signs being provided.
(f) Dave Mitton thanked the Council for arranging a meeting with the TDBC Open Spaces Manager to discuss issues in the Park. He also reported that the grant the Council had made to the Community Centre had been used to provide new windows which were now in place.

(g) Ray Filler expressed concern about traffic congestion in the town centre. 

He was informed that the Council were actively working with the Highway Authority to improve the traffic light sequencing at Longforth Road which might help with the flow of traffic.
72. TOWN CENTRE SHOPS AND BUSINESSES

Whilst the Town Council had no role to play in the running of specific businesses, there was a worrying wider trend with a number of town centre shops currently empty or up for sale. Again, the Town Council had little power to affect this in any way. However, as the local council, the opportunity was taken to discuss town centre trading and the problems local shopkeepers and businesses had to face. Taunton Deane Councillor Mark Edwards, Portfolio Holder for Business Development was in attendance for this item. Councillor Edwards agreed that the current situation was certainly a challenge for all High Streets at present – it was not peculiar to Wellington. In fact the number of empty shops in Wellington was comparatively low for a town of this size. 
He explained that all local authorities were restricted in any funding pots that they had available and if they did have them, they could not be used purely to prop up a business but to find ways of adapting to the present retail market and helping the wider retail market.

The variety of unique, individual shops in Wellington town centre, where many people lived close by, was a big advantage. He considered it was increasingly important for retailers to work together and promote each other’s business.
The use of the internet should be seen as an opportunity and not necessarily as a threat. Retailers should embrace this technology, adapt to it and use it to their advantage. Social media could be used to promote shops and businesses. Efforts should be made to engage with shoppers that came to shop in the major supermarkets and encourage them to visit the rest of the town centre.
Keith Wheatley, Chair of the Wellington Business Association had submitted a paper making suggestions which included the possibility of the town council taking short-term leases on one or two shops and make them available on flexible and inexpensive terms to new traders who want to experiment with pop-up shops, cafes and galleries. This had apparently been successful elsewhere.
Councillors acknowledged that there was little the Town Council could actually do to help. They had no control over the level of business rates or the rents charged by shop landlords. However, it was felt that efforts should be made to contact absentee landlords to see if there was any flexibility in making empty properties more readily available. The situation with the town centre traffic was also an issue which this Council should continue to lobby the Highway Authority about.

It was also suggested that consideration might be given to arranging and organising some kind of local forum where councillors would be given the opportunity to discuss and learn from experts about what action might be taken to reverse the trend. Retailers found themselves in an ever changing retail landscape to which it would be necessary to adapt.
There was, however, plenty in the Wellington town centre which should be celebrated and held up as good examples of the retail industry. The town had admittedly gone through something of a bad run recently. The sudden and dramatic closure of one long established business and the closure of some of the main banks had not helped. Even so, the situation was better than it was a decade ago. There was still an exceptional mix of shops to attract shoppers. The Council would continue to work with other local authorities, shopkeepers and traders to encourage people into town and enjoy the Wellington experience.
73. YOUTH CENTRE

At the June 2017 meeting the Town Council agreed to fund the youth work costs for the next 3 years and allocated £19,663 per annum for that period of time. 

A meeting had now taken place with Wellington Community Support Services Ltd., the Lead Youth Worker and a representative of Somerset Rural Youth Project to discuss the practical arrangements for the continuation of the service. Arrangements had been put in place so that the Council received regular updates.
RESOLVED that the report be noted.
74. WELLINGTON ONE – CHILL AND CHAT SERVICE
The Town Council fund a proportion of the cost of the One Team Co-ordinator in Wellington. In the 2016/17 financial year the Council had also contributed £8,000 towards service delivery by the Wellington One Team. Last year £1,500 of that money was used to support a new Chill n Chat group in Wellington for victims of domestic abuse. 

A request had now been received from TDBC confirming that the establishment of the service had, and continued, to make a tremendous difference to lives of vulnerable women. TDBC were committed to funding this service for at least another 12 months. They had now asked the Town Council if it would be willing to make a contribution to further develop Chill and Chat in Wellington. 
RESOLVED that a contribution of £1,500 be made to the Wellington Chill and Chat service – the funds to be taken from the Devolved Services budget.
75. SPEED INDICATOR DEVICE (SID) REPORTS FOR WELLINGTON

(a) Exeter Road – approach to Court Fields School taken between the 19th June 2017 and the 3rd July 2017. 

The median speed of 35mph was 5mph above the posted speed limit of 30mph. The 85%ile speed of 40mph was 4mph above the intervention limit of 36mph. The speeds recorded met the criteria for this location to be included on the SID programme and it would therefore be added to the schedule and would receive a SID on a regular basis. The next installation would be early 2018.

(b) Bagley Road – June 2017

The median speed here was calculated at 27mph which is compliant with the posted speed limit of 30mph. The 85%ile speed was calculated as 33mph which is 3mph below the intervention limit of 36mph.
RESOLVED that the reports and the action to be taken be noted.
76. FOOTPATHS COMMITTEE
The minutes of a meeting of the Footpaths Committee held on 28 June 2017 were submitted.

RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made be noted.

77. ALLOTMENTS COMMITTEE
The minutes of a meeting of the Allotments Committee held on 10 July 2017 were submitted.
RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made be noted.
78. DEVON AND SOMERSET METRO GROUP – RAILWAY STATION
A meeting of this Group took place on 7 July 2017 to discuss an update on a proposed rail link at Wellington. Councillor Bowrah attended the meeting on behalf of the Council and reported on progress being made.
RESOLVED that the information be noted.
79. WELLINGTON MONUMENT
October 2017 would mark 200 years since the foundation stone was laid at the Monument. Together with the local community, the National Trust would be hosting an event on the late afternoon/early evening of Saturday 21 October to celebrate this anniversary. The Trust had also confirmed that its application to the Heritage Lottery Fund had been resubmitted in June and they expected a decision early in October.

Councillor Bowrah attended a meeting of the Monument Group on 5 July 2017 and reported further details.
RESOLVED that the information be noted.
80. SOMERSET WEST POLICE INDEPENDENT ADVISORY GROUP
The IAG held its AGM in July. The Deputy Town Clerk attended the meeting and spoke directly to the Police and Crime Commissioner. She expressed concern at the shortage of police officers in the town, reported some of the views of Wellington’s young people from Youth Voice work and praised the work of the Wellington One team. 

The 101 service was also discussed, and it was intended that publicity for this would increase from September 2017. 

The Group also received a presentation from the Hinkley Point police team. This highlighted the effects on the surrounding community and the ripples that may affect towns such as Wellington. 
RESOLVED that the report be noted.
81. COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE 
The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 March 2016 to 30 June 2017 was £211,783 and the expenditure for the same period was £31,842. A detailed explanation of the figures was given.

RESOLVED that the report regarding Payments and Receipts be noted and agreed.
82.ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following accounts be paid:

 (a) HMRC - £770.99 - July deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £267.45 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £74.40 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £110.40 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(e) Chess - £88.43 – Telephone and broadband

(f) AIS Contract Cleaners - £57.60 – Office and Chamber cleaning

(g) TDBC - £42 – Wasp call out fee at the Allotments

(h) Life Central - £17.50 – Room hire for Counselling (HRA funds)

(i) Cllr Lloyd - £42.85 – Travelling allowance

(j) Cllr Bowrah - £17.30 – Travelling allowance

(k) Hinewood - £10 – Window cleaning

(l) Viking - £49.44 – Stationery & supplies

(m) Vivienne Sutton - £670 – Counselling services at schools (HRA funds)

(n) St John’s School - £302 – Crossing Patrol summer term (April-July)

(o) EDF - £129.50 – Electricity, 28 Fore Street

(p) Life Central - £77.50 – Room hire for Counselling (HRA funds)
(q) Judith Goss - £78.00 – War Grave flowers

(r) EDF - £74.11 – Street Light, Rackenford

(s) ID Verde - £2,628.60 – Community Warden (May – July)

The meeting ended at 8.24 p.m.
..........................................
Councillor Gary James
Mayor
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